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I would like to begin by thanking you for participating in the survey.  The results were that we received 
96 timely responses, with 45 owners preferring Option 1 and 38 preferring option 2.  The rest just made 
comments, not all of which were kind or helpful.  Although my fellow Board members and I do not 
appreciate being the object of your frustration, I do understand, for I am an owner as well, and a fairly 
new one who was not fully informed of PDF’s situation with regard to these projects.  Underneath all of 
the comments, I heard both the owners’ confusion in not knowing the situation we were in, and their 
fear in not being able to afford such a position, and I would like to speak to that tonight.  This was in part 
caused by a certain letter that was circulated to many of you and contained many incorrect facts and 
flowery arguments in it.  Unfortunately, things like that only serve to make our community more divided 
rather than uniting to find a solution.  While everyone is certainly entitled to their opinion, I would like 
to address some misinformation that has been floating around so that you can see the tough place that 
the Board is in and the reason why we eventually had to reach this difficult decision.   

First, owners are complaining that they have not had enough input or enough time, and that these 
capital projects are now happening in “warp speed”.  I do not agree, nor do I use the terms 
“accelerated” or “rushed” as I speak about the capital projects that have been put off for far too 
long.  Nor is the Board deciding an “emergency” special assessment.  Neither are these projects 
“unexpected”.  The truth is that the roof situation at least has been discussed at PDF since 2019 but 
prior Boards have chosen to put it off for a future date.  There was an opportunity for owner input that 
occurred with the owner survey done at that time.  The results were that the roofing project should be 
addressed in 2023-2025, which is basically when we are planning the projects now.  The results of that 
same survey also showed that the majority of owners voted to do the roofs all in one fell swoop and not 
stretched over a period of years, which is also what we are proposing now. 

We have also discussed all of these projects now at length in the June, July and August meetings, giving 
owners ample opportunity to weigh in.  Various slides have been offered with impactful information, 
including economic drivers, and are available on the Owner’s page of our website, as are the Minutes.  I 
have listened to all of your comments, as well as have read each and every email I have been sent, both 
good and bad, over the course of the past months.  And there have been hours upon hours of in-depth 
discussions and research that have taken place over the past 5 months by the Board Members, including 
myself, and the Finance and Capital Projects Committees to try to find a workable and palatable solution 
for all.  So I do not appreciate flippant comments that the projects are not thoroughly investigated or 
being imposed on the owners without a proper vote.  I do not agree with statements that the Board is 
pursuing a rushed, unfair approach without a defined scope, schedule or validated costs.  The behind-
the-scenes work that it has taken to get our budget to the place it should be is astounding to me, and I 
thank each and every individual owner who is voluntarily giving of themselves to try to find a solution.   

In reality, these projects have been discussed since 2019 and will stretch through 2025 or 2026, hardly 
an accelerated schedule in my opinion.  In terms of having people wanting more owner input and a 
survey at every turn and getting “owner approval” for the timing and funding of each phase, let me ask 
you this: Can you imagine if we gave 200 people the free reign to decide on each aspect of every 
project?  We would get absolutely nothing done because we would have 200 different opinions of what 
to do.  But all 200 owners do get to vote:  they vote for the Board of Directors.  The Board then has this 
clearly-defined job:  to ensure the community is well-maintained and control the Association’s 



budget.  Anything less would be a breach of fiduciary duty, which means that the Board must put the 
Association’s goals before their own as personal owners.  That is how condo governance works.   

In your comments, I have heard the underlying fear in having to come up with the money, and I 
understand that.  But the Board cannot base the Association’s budget on the wallets of the 
owners.  Unfortunately, that is exactly what has been happening over the past years at PDF.  I have only 
been here since 2020 so I can’t speak personally to prior years, but I have heard from long-time owners 
that monthly dues have actually been decreased in the past.  That is not how to keep an Association 
running in a healthy way.  A healthy Association should have at least 2 increases every 5 years to keep 
up with rising costs and anticipated projects as the development ages.  Do you know how the majority 
of owners voted in the past three years?  PDF owners voted to UNDERFUND the reserves for 2020.  PDF 
owners voted to go to pooled reserves for the 2021 budget, which lowered the funding 
requirement.  And again, for the 2022 budget, the Board recommended and owners voted to 
UNDERFUND the reserves.  These are the reasons that we face a special assessment today.  It is also the 
reason why I ran for the Board. 

Additionally, I have heard the misunderstanding that the Board is considering doing all three projects at 
one time and will be encumbering all the money upfront.  This is not true.  Although we will be voting on 
one special assessment, I have no desire to take any monies from owners until they are needed, and 
only the amount needed at that time.  None of the options presented and being considered requests all 
the money upfront.  Unfortunately, because a larger portion is needed to begin the roof project, we 
cannot equally spread the payments out over the course of three years.  In the survey, we asked you to 
choose between one larger special assessment spread out over time, and a smaller special assessment 
which would also include an increase in the monthly dues for several years.  The majority of owners 
voted for the larger special assessment which does not increase the portion of the dues going to 
Reserves.  The reason that I am in favor of Option 1 as well and proposing Example A from that option is 
because it has been worked out carefully by the Finance Committee in looking at a spreadsheet of what 
might be needed at the times necessary to pay contractors.  It was based on numbers from the reserve 
study and grossed up for inflation.  And amazingly, our estimates came out well as we received the bids 
for the roofing project, which says a lot for the talent we have volunteering for us and the time they 
have put into the planning for these projects.  We have viable options that will bring us in right around 
the $2.7 million number that we estimated for our first project.  The fact that the additional bids went 
even higher, to nearly $3.2 million, also highlights the rise in labor and material prices that we face if we 
continue to wait longer.  Sadly, if the roofs would have been done when originally discussed in 2019-
2020, the cost would have been closer to $1.6 to $1.8 million.  This is the price of waiting. 

There is also an argument for doing three separate assessments.  After talking with our attorney, I do 
not see the need to complicate the matter in this way but choose to vote on one assessment in two 
phases, which would accomplish the same basic thing.  Phase one will be the roofs which would be done 
in 2023 through early 2024, and phase two would be the carports and paving in 2025 (and into 2026 if 
need be).  These last two projects need to be done at the same time, because to do one before the 
other would cause damage to the one already done. There will be opportunities along the way to 
examine and change the amounts collected as the schedules proceed and bids come in.  This flexible 
approach was recommended by our attorney, and allows us to re-evaluate at each stage and adjust the 
amount accordingly, so that no more is collected than is needed and it works in tandem with the budget 
each year.  However, our planning and research has been done to provide you with as accurate an 
estimate as possible for now. 



Much has been made about the remaining useful life of our assets and that the Board must take the 
reserve study and Crown Roofing annual report into consideration.  We have, and both of these items 
are useful and have been weighed, but we must also take everything as a whole, including economic 
factors such as inflation, labor and supply shortages causing higher prices, and other drivers that have 
affected this post-pandemic world.  This includes the insurance debacle Florida is currently experiencing.  
The cost of our insurance sky-rocketed last year to $194,785, a 48.9% increase!  This was in part due to 
insurance costs going up, but also due to the age of our roofs which caused a much higher policy rate as 
well as very few insurance carriers being willing to quote us, so we lost any competitive edge.  Our 
insurance agent has stated that they expect another 25% increase this year! This alone adds over 
$100,000 to our budgets.  She did say however, that having a roof replacement project started, with a 
contract and time schedule, will help us keep our costs as low as she possibly can.   

My opponents would say that we have 5-7 more years of life remaining in our roofs and therefore 
should squeeze out every day we can.  We have already shown you from an economic standpoint why 
this would cost you more in the meantime, every year that we wait. Additionally, the trust put into 
Crown Roofing’s report is misplaced, in my opinion.  In the past, the Board has said that the 
“preventative maintenance” done on the roofs and the annual report giving 5-7 years of life left means 
that we are successfully extending the lives of the roofs.  There is no such thing!  What has been done is 
repairing failing roofs and membranes (not preventative maintenance), and we are spending thousands 
of dollars per year on that.  A product that has a lifespan of a certain number of years cannot be 
extended by repairing it year after year.  The lifespan remains the same.  So if Crown Roofing said that 
we have only 5-7 years of life left five years ago, how can we still have 5-7 years left today?  Their annual 
report this year stated that we only needed one emergency repair this spring, but they failed to predict 
two more buildings that had major leaks and required additional emergency repairs.  Crown Roofing has 
a self-interest in keeping our current roofs on the buildings longer; we as owners do not share that same 
interest. 

If you have been an owner here for the past 10-20 years, then you have had the benefit of the roofs all 
of that time.  If you are a newer owner like myself, you will have the benefit of the new roofs for the 
next 25-30 years.  But either way, if you lived in a single family residence that was 25 years old, you 
would need to replace your roof by now.  It is just a fact that these products only last so long, and all the 
repairs in the world cannot extend their life beyond what they were manufactured for.  The good news 
is that the warranties that we will get with the new roofs will allow us to take the roof repairs out of our 
budget for years to come, and our property values will continue strong with a community that is well 
cared-for. 

There is one additional factor that everyone is failing to recognize.  The recent legislation changed the 
Florida statue to now require all condo Associations to be fully funded in their reserves by the end of 
2024 for any capital projects that are related to structural components.  This includes roofs, carports, 
and paving.  So even if we took away the arguments for non-accelerated timelines and remaining useful 
life, the monies still need to be collected and in Reserves.  Since we have not collected enough, a Special 
Assessment would still be required.  Our attorney has strongly advised me of this after attending 
multiple meetings regarding the legislation with other Florida attorneys who specifically practice 
Association law.  

It is not my intention to throw anyone under the bus in all of this, but rather to explain our situation so 
we are all on the same page.  Some owners have expressed concern that they wish to sell their units and 
feel this process would be hindered by having one special assessment that extends over several years.  



Unfortunately this is something an owner must disclose if you put your unit on the market.  But having 
an identified plan with fairly concrete numbers in place will make it much easier to include the special 
assessment into the asking price or the negotiations with potential buyers.  I know of one such unit right 
now that did that exact thing.  Once a special assessment has been discussed, there are rumors out 
there among all real estate agents, and they will steer their clients away from anything that has not 
been firmly addressed but left floating out there for future owners, or any situation that raises the 
monthly fees for many years.   But they are much more willing to take on a one-time payment 
negotiated into the closing.  We have also considered having the Association get a loan as an option, but 
were advised against taking on the extra fees, interest and expense that would have to be passed on to 
all owners.  Finally, we did look into the option of individual owners getting personal loans or lines of 
credit if needed, and will have some information for you regarding that shortly.  This is a way for owners 
who wish to delay payment or pay over a longer, more regular period of time to do so themselves 
through their personal financing.  The good news with this market is that we all should have equity in 
our units and should be able to draw against that equity if necessary.   

As I mentioned at the beginning of this talk, I feel that owners have now had adequate opportunity to 
voice their opinions and concerns, and I do not intend to reopen that discussion tonight.  The data and 
rationale for this path forward have been explained and discussed ad nauseum.  At this time, I invite the 
Board only to comment regarding any unaddressed concerns, not to rehash items already discussed.  
Then I will read the Resolution prepared by our attorney which will serve as the Motion for the Special 
Assessment, upon which the Board will vote.   


